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Expert Group for Co-operation on Children at Risk (EGCC) & Children’s Unit
July 2014 – June 2015 (March)
Executive summary: 
· During the year Estonia chaired the EGCC, the most significant event was the organising of the Expert Level Meeting and the endorsement of the Tallinn Recommendations on Alternative Care and Family Support. The result of the Expert Level Meeting will guide the work of EGCC in the years to come. 
· The Estonian government hosted the conference on handling child evidence within the framework of a child-friendly justice system. The cooperation between the Council of Europe and the Council of Baltic Sea States was a standard setting cooperation, to be followed up at the national level in the Baltic Sea Region but also as a model of cooperation between regions in general.
· The EC and CBSS funded project “PROTECT Children on the Move” had its final expert meeting in March 2015. Two other expert meetings were organised during the Estonian Presidency. More than 200 experts from the region and beyond have taken part in the five expert meetings, which will result in Guidelines, a report and a Wiki on transnational child protection. A cooperation agreement has been developed with the Nordic Council of Ministers to carry out training of key stakeholders in the region in 2015 and 2016. 
· The website www.ChildCentre.info has been further refined and updated. The website will continue to be amended to ensure relevance, easy accessibility and quality of information.
· The Children’s Unit has, in cooperation with the CBSS Secretariat, worked to make our work visible and tangible in the amended EU Strategy for the Baltic Sea Region. If successful, this will enable the EGCC to get more funding and support for its activities and projects.
· 2014 was a truly remarkable year as the CBSS member states and the world celebrated the 25th anniversary of the Convention on the Rights of the Child, which all the member states have ratified and which form the basis of the work of the EGCC. In addition, child rights and the urgency for an end to violence against children was highlighted through the Nobel Peace Prize being given to two outstanding champions of our cause.
· The Children’s Unit received funding from all the member states in 2014. The Children’s Unit has been staffed by a Head of Unit and a Project Assistant. Proposals have been developed for more funding to support work during the upcoming Polish Presidency.
· The Children’s Unit continues to keep in contact with other regional inter-governmental initiatives in Europe and globally to share learning and inspire to stronger support for child rights and protection. In addition, the Unit keep in contact with a multitude of UN, international and national organisations and other key stakeholders for the same purpose.
· The EGCC met three times during the Estonian Presidency. The meetings were held on the 13-16th of October, on the 11th of March and on the 6th and 7th of May.
Expert Group for Cooperation on Children at Risk (EGCC) & the Children’s Unit

Chair  - Estonia 
Representative from the Estonian Ministry of Social Affairs, Ms Anniki Lai, Head of Department, Department of Children and Families

Vice Chair - Poland
Representative from the Polish Ministry of Labour and Social Policy, Ms Katarzyna Napiórkowska, Head of Family Support, Foster Care and Adoption Unit, Department of Family Policy 

Composition of the Expert Group
The Expert Group for Cooperation on Children at Risk (EGCC) consists of eleven members. The line ministries dealing with children’s issues, mainly ministries of social affairs, ministries of education and designated child ministries have appointed representatives to the EGCC. Senior Officials from designated agencies represent Denmark, Iceland, Sweden and Russia. The European Commission Coordinator for the Rights of the Child has an open invitation to take part in EGCC meetings and in other expert meetings organised by EGCC and the Children’s Unit. The European Commission has a seat in the group as part of the CBSS set up. 

Meetings of the EGCC and representation in CSO meeting
The EGCC has had three meetings during the year: The meetings were held on the 13 – 16th of October 2014 in Tallinn, on the 11th of March in Stockholm and on the 6th and 7th of May in Tallinn. The EGCC meeting in October was extended to include a field visit 
The chair of the EGCC presented the work of the Expert Group for Cooperation on Children at Risk during a CSO meeting on the 3rd of February in Tallinn. The CSO meeting discussed the Safe and Secure Region long-term priority and the Chair of the EGCC gave a background to the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child, the work of the Council of Europe, the EU and the EGCC/Children’s Unit. The objective of the Children at Risk area focuses on the need to strengthen comprehensive and sustainable child protection systems to prevent and respond to all forms of violence against children through a multi-sectorial approach and increased cooperation among relevant ministries, other stakeholders and professionals in the Baltic Sea Region. The objective is followed by strategic activities that point to the need of showcasing good practices in developing effective child protection systems, support innovation, cooperation and policy development; and promote child participation.
Priorities and focus areas: 
The CBSS and EGCC follows the EGCC priorities, the CBSS long-term priorities (the Safe and Secure priority) and the Declaration of the CBSS A Vision for the Baltic Sea Region by 2020. The focus areas of the EGCC are the following:
a. Ensure comprehensive and sustainable child protection to prevent and respond to violence, abuse, neglect and exploitation of children 

b. Promote child rights including child-friendly justice 
c. Protection of children from all forms of sexual exploitation and sexual abuse 
d. Ensuring the rights of children in migration and the protection of children that are trafficked
e. Promote early intervention and prevention 
f. The rights of children in residential care and in other forms of out of home care

Many of the activities are made possible through the close cooperation with governmental agencies, UN, and (I)NGOs. The EGCC through the Children’s Unit often take the role of coordinator, initiating project applications and contacting parts of the established regional network of public agencies, international organisations and NGOs in order to form a suitable group for the specific task. The Children’s Unit also functions as a hub for professionals and policy makers facilitating contacts across the region. In all its work, the EGCC aims at supporting professionals in the region, improving their capacity to prevent violence, neglect, abuse and exploitation of children by promoting in the region new tools and the most recent knowledge available. 
Expert meeting on Alternative Care and Family Support and endorsing the Tallinn Recommendations

In the EGCC meeting on October 2014, the members decided to organise the 2nd Ministerial Forum on Alternative Care and Family Support in May in Tallinn. However, due to lack of participation and feedback from the Ministers the Ministerial Forum was cancelled. In a meeting on the 11th of March in Stockholm the EGCC members decided to instead hold an Expert level meeting on the 5th and 6th of May in Tallinn and with the same theme. Both the Estonian Presidency of the Council of the Baltic Sea States and the EGCC highlighted the importance of discussing alternative care and family support.
Nearly 60 representatives from governments and experts from the Baltic Sea Region; Denmark, Estonia, Finland, Germany, Iceland, Latvia, Lithuania, Norway, Poland, Russia and Sweden, and representatives from the Council of Europe, EU and other international experts met in Tallinn on 5-6 May 2015 to discuss the situation of alternative care and family support in the region. The expert meeting resulted in the endorsement of a set of recommendations highlighting the urgency of quality care for children, the good practices at national level and encouraged increased regional cooperation. 

The Estonian Presidency of the Council of the Baltic Sea States (CBSS), the Estonian Ministry of Social Affairs and the CBSS Expert Group for Coordination on Children at Risk (EGCC) hosted the meeting. The objective of the Exert Level Meeting was to identify progress and challenges in preventing children from being separated from their families, in promoting deinstitutionalization and in securing the rights of children in alternative and family based care. An extensive report of the situation of alternative care in the Baltic Sea Region was presented and formed the background for the meeting. 
Updating www.ChildCentre.info
The Child Centre website is an important tool for the EGCC to share knowledge and display news from the EGCC’s work, events and trainings. During the Estonian Presidency the Children’s Unit reviewed the changes that were made the year prior and found it necessary to delete, reorganize and restructure old material. This includes establishing a more useful method of posting EGCC meeting documents and country information to the Extranet. A new, detailed page covering links and resources in the Baltic Sea states was added to the website, and some small technical aspects of the website were either added or improved. Following the decision of the EGCC, the Secretariat added a link to an extensive list of the international agreements and documents which guide our work for easy reference. The Children’s Unit will continuously amend the website to ensure its relevance and quality and upload information to the website in a timely and effective manner. 
The EU Strategy for the Baltic Sea Region – an opportunity 
In order to engage further with the EU Strategy for the Baltic Sea Region (EUSBSR), the Children’s Unit paid careful attention to the 2014-2015 review and revision process and supported the CBSS Secretariat in taking on additional responsibility in the implementation of the strategy. Among the benefits that the coordinators and Flagship Projects of the Strategy have reported include: increased visibility and legitimacy, more stakeholders reaching out for help or with ideas, more stakeholders responding to requests for input or offers of assistance, increase coherence of activities and more efficient spending of public funding. Further, a significant amount of funding on both national and EU levels are now prioritized explicitly for EUSBSR activities. 

The EGCC and the Children’s Unit were written into the EUSBSR as working towards detecting and preventing crime in the region, but few Strategy level activities on crime prevention and detection have taken place since the Strategy launched in 2009. The CBSS Secretariat along with the Swedish Contingences Agency (MSB) will soon formally take-over the coordination of the policy area of crime in the EUSBSR. As such, the Children’s Unit, the Task Force for Trafficking in Human Beings and the CBSS Senior Advisor for Civil Security have cooperated to reformulate the Strategy’s description of the problems humans face when crossing borders and the activities to address these problems. The Children’s Unit has taken a strategic approach to developing a broad and flexible Flagship Project for the Strategy. This Flagship Project defines the whole process of “comprehensive and sustainable child protection” in the Baltic Sea Region as one Project, bringing the EGCC as a network and the Children’s Unit into the core of the project. The Children’s Unit will use this significantly improved position within the Strategy to deepen cooperation in the region with various networks and to seek further technical assistance and project funding. 

Celebrating the 25 year anniversary of the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child in 2014

The work of the EGCC is based on the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child, which is ratified by all the CBSS member states. Thus, some CBSS member states celebrated the 25-year anniversary of the Convention with huge national conferences. Most member states used it as an occasion for increased awareness rising on the importance of promoting child rights including the rights of children to meaningful participation in activities and decisions affecting their lives and pointing out the urgency to end violence against children.  

The situation for children in the Baltic Sea Region has significantly improved since 1989, when the Convention was adopted. Children enjoy better education opportunities and health facilities, the countries have updated their laws and the services are much more “child focused and child-friendly”. However, despite the advances, progress has been slow in reducing levels of violence, neglect, abuse and exploitation. Therefore, the need to prioritize the protection of children from violence has been recognized at the international, regional and national levels. The CBSS member states acknowledge the need for more investments in prevention and family support, as well in research and data collection. Effective coordination across sectors and disciplines is important, as is the enforcement of laws.
The Nobel Peace Prize puts Child Rights in Focus

For the first time, the Nobel Peace Prize Committee on the 10th of November awarded two representatives promoting child rights and an end to violence against children. Kailash Satyarthi, who is working to stop child labour called for a march from exploitation of children to education, from poverty to shared prosperity, a march from slavery to liberty, and a march from violence to peace. The second Peace Prize winner Malala Yousafzai has dedicated her life to those children who want education but is not having the opportunity. She works for children who want peace and for the voiceless children who want change. 

In the EGCC meeting in October 2014, the members celebrated the Nobel Peace Prize winners and their cause to end violence against children. The members highlighted the incredible work by Kailash and Malala and their impact as role models and visionaries. The importance of Malala as a child herself is also significant and was underlined by the EGCC members.
Actions according to the priority areas

a. Ensure comprehensive and sustainable child protection to prevent and respond to violence, abuse, neglect and exploitation of children 
The Chair of the EGCC and the Head of Children’s Unit took part in the mapping of child protection systems in Europe and given input and feedback. The research led by the European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights (FRA) will result in a report and an EC Communication on how to strengthen national child protection systems. Furthermore, the EGCC commissioned a consultant to document the national systems in relation to alternative care. The findings together with recommendations were presented at the expert meeting in early May 2015 organised by the Estonian Presidency of the Council of the Baltic Sea States (CBSS), the Estonian Ministry of Social Affairs and the EGCC.
Meetings and actions within the priority to which EGCC contributed:

· Meeting with the Nobel Peace Prize laureate Kailash Satyarthi discussing ending violence against children 

· Review the FRA mapping and analysis of national child protection systems in the EU member states

· Participation in meetings with BSEC (Black Sea Economic Cooperation) discussing child protection issues from a system approach
· Ongoing discussions with the UN SRSG on Violence against Children, The European Commission Coordinator for the Rights of the Child and the Council of Europe Head of Children’s Rights Division

· Discussions with the Nordic Association for Children’s Houses to promote the model in the Baltic Sea Region

b. Promote child rights including child-friendly justice 
The Council of Europe, in collaboration with the Council of Baltic Sea States, organised in February 2015, in Tallinn, a conference on child evidence within the framework of a child-friendly justice system. More than 60 participants from the ministries of justice and ministries dealing with child protection across the Baltic Sea Region discussed national best initiatives and practices in the gathering, taking and testing of evidence from children in criminal, civil and administrative proceedings. The purpose was to facilitate the transposition of the Council of Europe’s Child-Friendly Justice Guidelines into national law and procedures.
Based on a mapping of the situation in the region, a comparative analysis was developed and presented. The analysis included information about the practice of the different Children’s Houses in the region and their experiences with handling child evidence. During the conference references were made to progress in making the best interest of the child a reality in the national justice systems and judgements of the European Court of Human Rights affirming children’s rights. Making justice systems more child-friendly in the EU member states is a key priority of the EU Agenda for the Rights of the Child, as it is in the Council of Europe’s Programme on the Rights of the Child.

The Council of Baltic Sea States and the EGCC are also encouraging member states to prioritize child-friendly justice and to apply the Children’s House model of multi-disciplinary and interagency cooperation in order to ensure the child’s best interest in the justice system. 

A continued cooperation between the Council of Europe and the Council of the Baltic Sea States is expected in following-up the recommendations from the conference. While much progress has been made, much more needs to be done, including sharing achievements and the experience of what works in the countries in the region. A report from the meeting was developed which outlines next steps and follow up by the two Councils and at national level. 
Meetings and actions within the priority to which the EGCC contributed:

· Participation in a celebration of the 25th Anniversary of the UN CRC meeting organised by the Nordic Council of Ministers discussing progress in advancing child rights in the Nordic countries
· Participation in a conference organised by the Government of Lithuania discussing progress in protecting children’s rights

· Presentation during the 25 year celebration of the UN CRC in Leiden, Netherlands

· Chairing a conference organised by the Belgian Government in relation to the 25th year celebration of the UNCRC on the “Best Interest of the Child” 

· Participation in the inauguration of the Swedish Children’s Rights Bureau

· Ongoing discussions with the Council of Europe, Directorate of Human Rights and Rule of Law (DGI)

· Proposal submitted to EC to develop a report on the enabling conditions for strengthening child-friendly justice in the Baltic Sea Region

c. The protection of children from all forms of sexual exploitation and sexual abuse
No specific activity under this priority was organised during the year. However, the EGCC supports the work of the Lanzarote Committee and the Icelandic member of the EGCC is chairing the Lanzarote work.
Meetings and actions within the priority to which the EGCC contributed:

· Ongoing discussions with the Lanzarote Committee and the Council of Europe Head of Children’s Rights Division
d. Ensuring the rights of children in migration and the protection of children that are trafficked
Project: PROTECT Children on the Move: Child exploitation – cross-national child protection in practice. This project is a follow up of the recommendations of the children trafficked for exploitation in begging and criminality project. The overall goal has been to identify child rights standards and key agencies for better transnational cooperation. The work was based upon five expert meetings with more than 200 key experts from Europe and beyond, - and organized by CBSS in collaboration with the Central Board of the State Border Guards in Latvia, the State Child Rights Protection and Adoption Service in Lithuania and the Stockholm Social Emergency Authority in Sweden. The final expert meeting included several EGCC members.
· Financing: Total Budget 176 625 Euro: From the European Commission’s Return Fund and CBSS.

· Time frame: October 2013 – August 2015
· Outcome: Guidelines, report, Wiki on transnational child protection 
· Expert meetings: 
· 1st Expert Meeting: Procedures: Case assessment and best interests determination, Stockholm, January 2014 
· 2nd Expert Meeting: Returns and Transfers: International and European standards, procedures and safeguards for children, Riga May 2014
· 3rd Expert Meeting: Returns and Transfers in Practice: Case examples, Vilnius September 2014
· 4th Expert Meeting: Transnational Child Protection: The role of judges, social services and central authorities. Riga, November 2014
· 5th Expert Meeting: Reflections from the Expert Meetings, children’s participation and discussing way forward. Stockholm, March 2015

Meetings and actions within the priority to which EGCC contributed:
· Presenting at the conference: “Combating human trafficking in the Baltic Sea Region” organized by the Nordic Council of Ministers

· Presentation to meetings of the Nordic network against child trafficking 
· Participation in a Norwegian national conference on trafficking in minors 

· Participating in the Expert Seminar on Human Trafficking with a Focus on Legal Activities organized by the Nordic Council of Ministers   
· Participation in the European Parliament on the Dublin III Regulation 
· Participating in a conference on reception and living in families 
· Presentation on child trafficking & exploitation organized by the Nordic Council of Ministers 

· Planning meeting regarding the development of a Wiki on transnational child protection 

· Participating in the Swedish National Conference against Human Trafficking 

e. Early intervention and prevention as a means to ensuring children’s rights to protection from all forms of abuse, violence and neglect
No specific activity under this priority was organised during the year. However, the Children’s Unit took part in the Cross Regional Meeting for Advancing the Protection of Children from Violence in Jamaica in June 2014 organised by the Special Representative of the UN Secretary General on Violence against Children and hosted by the Government of Jamaica in co-operation with UNICEF. Early intervention and prevention was the main areas of discussion.
f. The rights of children in residential care and in other forms of out of home care
The Chair of EGCC has followed up AudTrain by responding to calls of interest and needs of training from different agencies and countries. A new proposal for EU funding was submitted in early 2015 which would ensure follow-up by updating the training materials and training new trainees and trainers.
g. Other child rights issues

As far as possible, the EGCC sees it as part of its remit for the Head of the Children’s Unit to contribute by participating in advisory groups and by presenting at conferences and meetings. The group can in this way respond favourably to invitations to make presentations and to contribute with knowledge and experiences to projects and actions organised in the region on topics within the EGCC expertise. 
One ambition is to connect the work of CBSS and the EGCC with the work of other regions, increase the sharing and learning between the regions, inspire, and encourage other regions and countries to prioritise child rights and protection issues. The aim is to increase global awareness about the human rights of children and the urgency of ending violence against children in all its forms.
Conferences and meetings:
· Ongoing contact with inter-governmental regional bodies such as the Nordic Council of Ministers, Barents Euro-Arctic Council, the Black Sea Economic Cooperation, the South Asian Initiative to End Violence against Children, International and national organisations and UN agencies and UN Representatives and Rapporteurs, the Haag permanent international Secretariat. 

General Administrative Matters of the EGCC:
Children’s Unit

The Secretariat function of the EGCC is carried out by the Children’s Unit as staffed by the Head of Unit and a Project Assistant.
The Chair of the EGCC has been a good support to the Children’s Unit during the past year. It has been a busy year with the planning for the expert level meeting and other important events such as carrying out the PROTECT Children on the Move, the Child-friendly justice cooperation with the Council of Europe and fundraising activities. The ongoing moral and practical support from the Chair and the EGCC is important for successful achievements. 
Financing
The Children’s Unit operates on a separate budget from the Core Secretariat, built on member states’ voluntary contributions. During the year 2014 all Member States contributed to the Children’s Unit and the Children’s Unit is operating on a solid budget being in balance.
The EGCC has been successful in securing funds for specific actions. The PROTECT Children on the Move project was funded from the EU Return Fund. The Council of Europe funded most of the expenses for the conference on Child-friendly Justice. Furthermore, the Estonian Government covered the expenses for the speakers, venue, and catering in relation to the expert level meeting in Tallinn. 
The co-funding for projects, which most of the time is a required element of project budgets, has been managed by adding time the Children’s Unit and partner organisations give to the project thus using regular employment costs as co-financing. 
In early 2015 the Children’s Unit developed and submitted two applications for funding. The first, AudTrain II for enhancing the skills of professionals and to protect the rights of children in care, would follow-up on the former AudTrain project by updating the training materials and training new trainees and trainers. The second, PROMISE Promoting multidisciplinary interagency services for child victims of violence, would promote child-friendly, multi-disciplinary and interagency (MD/IA) services supporting child victims of violence through the development of a series of reports and guidelines and through holding a number of exchange meetings and trainings. The results for both project applications will become known during summer 2015. 
The EGCC is well placed to coordinate projects, and to mobilise organisations into formulating projects targeting issues that have been identified as gaps in the region. This is made possible as the EGCC, through the Children’s Unit, has established itself as a hub in the region to which different organisations working to protect children from violence and harm turn. To maintain this network, the Head of the Children’s Unit travels to meetings and conferences in order to present and to share with colleagues the experiences from the region. Several travels to advisory group meetings and to conferences have been covered by the organisers. 
� EGCC: The Expert Group for Cooperation on Children at Risk consist of senior officials appointed by the ministries responsible for children’s issues in the member countries to the Council of the Baltic Sea States; Denmark, Estonia, Finland, Germany, Iceland, Latvia, Lithuania, Norway, Poland, Russia and Sweden.
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